
 





other proposed amendments. Staff will :finalize the proposed bill with Legislative Counsel, Holly 
Carter, and circulate it to all Commission members. Katie Connell moved to conduct an e-vote on 

whether to approve the proposed bill as drafted by staff and legislative counsel in lieu of a full 

meeting on the matter and that motion was seconded by Chuck Clay. That motion passed 

unanimously. 

Byron Cuthbert, an attorney, at DHS/DCSS presented a draft amendment to the statute 
submitted by DCSS staff and attorney Pat Buonodono regarding adding a provision about Veteran's 
Affairs benefits to O.C.G.A. 19-6-15(f)(4). The proposal would allow for Veteran's Affairs benefit 
payments received by the child to be counted as child support payments and child support 
arrearages when the benefit amount exceeds a monthly child support obligation. Legal Aid attorney, 
Sarah Austin, gave feedback about those amendments, noting that some of the language would need 
to be edited. Katie Connell moved that staff include the changes discussed by Byron Cuthbert 
about Veteran's Affairs benefits in the proposed legislation Commission staff is currently drafting 
and compiling. That motion was seconded by Chuck Clay and passed unanimously. Regina Quick 
noted that the proposed language had not been vetted through the Department of Human Services. 

Noelle Lagueux-Alvarez spoke on the history of HB 499, that was filed in 2023 and which 
proposes to extend the duration of child support past the of majority if a child is deemed 
"disabled" as defined by that Bill. Georgia House Representative Bill Hitchins and a mother of a 
disabled adult, Jill Sapp, spoke on the merits ofHB 499. Rep. Hitchens also provided some history of 
the bill and its impetus. It was noted that Florida recently enacted legislation to provide support for 
disabled adults from their parents, but that was not codified within Florida's Child Support 
Guidelines as HB 499, as currently drafted, proposes to do. Charles "Chuck" Clay noted that this 
might be better as a standalone bill. Judge Ben Land also raised the question of whether this should 
be brought up before the Child Support Commission as it has policy implications far beyond child 
support. Judge Key also noted that this language likely should not be in O.C.G.A. 19-6-15, and the 
decision of whether to redefme the term "child" would be up to the legislator and it is outside the 
purview of the Commission. Katie Connell noted that this could inadvertently cause the child to 
become ineligible for government assistance as an adult and could potentially impact other disabled 
citizens of Georgia. 

Two members of the public offered public comment, both through Zoom. Wayne Slear 
offered his opinion on HB 499, noting that he does not think this language belongs in O.C.G.A § 
19-6-15. Raja Antone gave comment on a few topics including that he thinks Georgia's child
support laws are punitive against noncustodial parents and fathers.

This meeting adjourned at 11:45 a.m. 
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